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Generally

Managers need to familiarise themselves with both of the following documents which establish the foundation rules under which Boothstown FC functions.

Boothstown FC - Key Roles and Role Profiles – ref: BJFCCSMS 1.3

Boothstown FC - Club Constitution and Rules – ref: BJFCCSMS 2.1
These documents are available to download from our website https://www.boothstownfc.com/
Meetings
Club Meetings:

As a Team Manager you will be required to attend the Club Managers Meeting these are held on the second Monday of the month. It is important that Team Managers attend these meetings as this is the only time when the Exec. Committee can put our thoughts forward to the Club for consideration and ultimately implementation.

We understand that all our managers have families and daytime jobs and that sometimes it is not always possible to attend personally, but we will expect there to be a representative from your team at each meeting.

It is acceptable for a parent to fulfil this role but this should only be in exceptional circumstances and should be the same parent who acts as a stand in each time.

League Meetings:
Attendance will be required by Team Managers at meetings of whichever League they are competing in during the season. These vary in frequency from league to league so reference to your league handbook is required to find out when they occur. Failure to attend these meetings can in some instances incur a fine which is sent to the Club, and the said Team will pay the fine.  we need to try and avoid this happening by sending in our apologies.
Registrations & Subscriptions

The Club expects the Team Manager to ensure that the annual registration fee, which is payable by each player, is collected and paid to the Club Treasurer.  The fees are to be collected in two instalments the first payable by 30th September of each season year and the second by 28th February of each season year.
The Club also requires the Team Manager to issue and collect from each player a completed registration form which should be returned to the Club Secretary for our records.  The Team Manager should register their Team onto the Whole Game and all their Players.
Players are only eligible to play for the Club after payment of annual registration fees and the return of a completed registration form.  
Players who only train with teams are subject to a reduced registration, this is required to cover the Club’s insurance liability whilst that player is training.

During a season teams will obviously have other running costs such as match officials fees and winter training facilities. These costs are usually met by a weekly or monthly payment by players or parents and should be kept to a minimum where possible.

Please remember that any residual amounts from these fees should be returned to the players/parents or donated back to the Club.
When asking for additional monies from parents Team Managers should make it clear what the money is to be used for and that it is not a charge imposed by the Club. It is also recommended that in the interest of transparency each team should make available at the end of season, a balance sheet to all parents and players. 
Note: Parents regularly question the club regarding team costs and variations on costs between different teams. Please ensure that they understand that the only charges that are administered by the club are the Registration Fees.
Club Kit
The Kit:

Up to the present time the Club has been very fortunate in not having to buy any kit or impose a cost on the player/parents, as we have always been lucky enough to secure sponsorship to provide our kit/training requirements. However, this may have to change over the in the near future as sponsorship is becoming difficult to find and we may need to look at different ways of funding kit/training provision.

Over the last few years we have introduced a clubwide kit policy which has been a great success, in giving the Club a recognised image wherever we play and in mentorship as our youngest players see our oldest players in exactly the same kit.

The Club has a shop with MACRON, which be accessed as follows :-


Please see link below to the Club Shop on our new website :

https://www.macronmanchester.co.uk/boothstownfc
Password : macronboothstow
All match day kit and training kit to be purchased from our Club Shop 
Obviously, this kit is available from other suppliers but it should be noted that the use of any other supplier may not guarantee you the specification required by the Club and may also incur additional costs relating to the origination of printing, embroidery and possibly in the kit pricing. 

Printing

Artwork is to be provided at time of order in electronic format .jpg .gif or similar / hard copy for scanning into digital format.

Sponsors logos will be printed onto shirts in accordance with the FA size restrictions, any deviation from these restrictions can result in your team being prevented from using your kit in FA or County FA events.

Please remember that this sponsorship is not advertising, so please discourage sponsors from having telephone numbers and addresses.
Note: Player’s names or initials must not be put onto sponsored match kit or rain jackets.
Printing Costs:
Origination fee – dependant on complexity of logo with no charge for simple logos and price on asking for complex multi-coloured logos
Logo printing – costs vary according the number of colours in the logo

Kit Care:

Please request of parents/players that kits are not washed at temperatures greater than 40oC, higher temperatures can cause the printing to come away from the shirt or jacket.
Match kit paid for by sponsors should be worn on match days only, we do see some of our players wearing Boothstown kit as everyday wear, the Club does not consider this acceptable and it needs to be positively discouraged by Team Managers.

Training Equipment:

At the beginning of each season the Club will ask each manager for his/her equipment requirements, the club will then make a bulk purchase of equipment in order to obtain the premium discounts which we have arranged with our regular suppliers.

If further equipment is required during the season this should be purchased through the Club and with the prior approval of the Executive Committee, we cannot guarantee to honour any invoices presented to the Club which do not have prior approval.
Re-utilising Kit and Equipment:

The Club requests that all match kit should be collected in by Team Managers at the end of each season, if teams are planning to have new kit, then the old kit should be returned to the Club for re-use. If not, then the Manager should retain the kit for redistribution the following season.

This should also apply to other equipment such as bibs and training balls (where a team is moving to a larger size), please return whatever you have and we can then redistribute any that are still serviceable.
All Managers will be provided with a medical bag, which contains extra items due to the Covid pandemic which includes apron, face masks, gloves and hand sanitizer which should help you to keep safe when administering first aid.  

All Managers as a minimum must have a valid DBS, Level One training Qualification.  Coaches must have a minimum of DBS, First Aid and will have completed a Child Safeguarding Module, which forms part of the Level One Qualification.

To renew you can use the Link below for Online safeguarding Children Re-certification.

https://thebootroom.thefa.com/learning/qualifications/online-safeguarding-children-re-certification
Safeguarding Children Course is now online to complete at a time that suits you.  The FA is committed to safeguarding and ensuring that we all use best practice and recognise what is bad practice.  The course is designed to give an understanding of safeguarding concerns as well as provide a secure environment for our young people.  Upon completion you will receive a Safeguarding Children Qualification and Certificate that will appear on your FAN Account which will be valid for two years.

https://thebootroom.thefa.com/learning/qualifications/safeguarding-children-course 
Introduction to First Aid in Football is an online course suitable for anyone looking to develop their knowledge and understanding of medical care for players of all ages.   The first aid course required is the 'Introduction for First Aid' and can be found here. 
Training
Summer Training:

Areas of Bridgewater Park away from the main pitches will be kept cut during the summer months for team training. 
Please do not use freshly seeded areas such as the goalmouths as these will be being cultivated during the summer months ready for the new season.

The Club prefers to see our teams training at Bridgewater Park during the summer, as we have noticed that a constant presence helps to reduce the amount of vandalism that occurs.

We would request that teams liaise with one another with regard to when they are to train, as there will not be enough room on the Park, if everyone chooses the same night!!!  At the present time there is a training plan in place and this must be adhered to in the present climate.
Winter Training:
Most of our teams make use of local facilities for their winter training, usually from October to March. There are a number of venues which can be hired at vastly varying cost; however, the cheapest at present would seem to be the Local Authority or School Astroturf pitches or gyms. 

Locally we currently utilise
Walkden High School

Tel: 0161 975 8000

St Mary’s RC High School, Astley (Astroturf with floodlights)  
Tel: 01942 884144  e mail: enquiries@admin.st-maryshigh.wigan.sch.uk
Harrop Fold School, Walkden (no floodlights) 
Tel: 0161 790 5022  e mail: harropfold.highschool@salford.gov.uk
Worsley College Campus (gym only) 

Tel: 0161 631 5000
Eccles College (Astroturf with floodlights)

Tel: 0161 631 5000

Starting in September 2011, the Club took out a block booking on the floodlit Astroturf pitch and the gym at the new Walkden High School, obviously limited places are available on a first come first served a basis. Obviously, the Club requires that each team covers the cost for their particular hire period.
Fixtures and Match Days
Arranging a Fixture:
It is usual for the home team to make contact with the opposing team to arrange a match and the league will usually require that this contact is made by a certain time prior to the fixture. The team manager should arrange the fixture with the opposition team manager in accordance with the league rules in which your team is competing and does vary from league to league. 

Details should be given, or obtained in the event of an away match, of both venue and kick off time which then can be related to your players and parents.
It is also usual for the home team to contact the match referee; again this is usually required by a certain time prior to the fixture date. This deadline will be given in the rules and regulations of each individual league in which your team is competing, and again, does vary from league to league. 

Team Managers should ensure that all your players can get to the match venue for the appointed kick-off time, so, some co-ordination with parents or players (at older age groups) will be required to ensure that this happens.

It is a good idea to make sure that all players and parents have your phone number and arrange a protocol for confirming matches with each of them.  A lot of the teams use the WhatsApp now to communicate.
Possibly have a meeting point for away games as you can then hold a roll call before you leave, but make sure that anyone travelling directly to the venue knows to inform you prior to the match day.

Don’t forget to ring in your match result after the game.  It is the Managers responsibility to communicate the match result and to inform the League if your game has been postponed.

Car Parking

The car park at Bridgewater Park is very limited in size and we do occasionally have a problem with car parking spilling into the surrounding streets, which has in the past caused us a problem with local residents. 
However, if the car parking is organised properly to maximise the number of cars on the site these problems can be alleviated and we would request that managers (or designated parents) take it in turns to organise this each week.

In the past this has been carried out by the same people, but it is a task which needs to be shared throughout all of our teams. 
Pitches & Playing Areas:
Each team within the Club will be allocated a pitch at the beginning of the season and this will be their pitch for the entire duration of that season, wherever possible please use the pitch you have been allocated. The pitch allocation will also be displayed on the notice board in the corridor at Bridgewater Park.

It is necessary to share pitches and the team you are sharing with may not be playing in the same League, so all managers need to find out who they are sharing with and liaise with them each week to ensure that no fixture clashes occur.  Again use the WhatsApp and create a group for the sharing of the pitches.  
Inclement Weather:
Although the pitches at Bridgewater Park drain reasonably well there will be times when the Club will deem them to be unplayable. On occasions the pitches may become unplayable on the morning of a match due to overnight rain this is unfortunate, but unavoidable.

All managers will be notified via WhatsApp and email, by the Pitch Allocation Officer when the pitches are closed due to bad weather. The Club will endeavour to also update the home page of our website with this information.

Note: Under no circumstances should games be played when the pitches have been closed, as your players will not be insured should an injury occur.  If the pitches are closed, then they are closed.  Please do not use other fields, such as City Road or Mosley Common.  Other Club’s rent these areas for their matches.  
In this circumstance you can look to book a 3G pitch.
Team managers should inform the opposition as early as possible to avoid any misunderstanding. 

In respect of away games which are to be played on Local Authority pitches, the pitch status can be obtained by going on the Salford website.

Playing Matches:
Team managers must take overall responsibility for the safe-keeping of all equipment (including nets, footballs, corner posts, training equipment etc.) provided by the Club 
Each individual team is responsible for setting up its own pitch prior to the start of each match. All the equipment required to set up the pitches is provided by the Club and stored within the containers at Bridgewater Park. 

Small Container - 7-a-side pitches
Large Container – 11-a-Pitches

Each Team should take overall responsibility for ensuring that there is a bin on each Official Line and also the spectators line so that people can dispose of their rubbish in a safe way.  The Groundsmen cannot cut the grass if there are bottles that are left.   
Small Sided Goalposts – GREEN CONTAINER 

· These should be carried out to the pitch by two people.
· Take care when unfolding the stanchions that the lower section of the stanchion has been pushed down before folding out. Failure to do this will damage the locking mechanism at the base of the goalpost.

· Please ensure that all netting is untangled and do not force the stanchions against the net, as inevitably the net will tear. 

· Please ensure that the 9v9 Goals are stored in the brown container.
· Do not leave goalposts upright if they are not properly anchored down with ‘U’ pegs, as young players will always want to use them.

11-a-Side Goalposts:
· Goals are stored in the locked compounds.  All locks should be locked back to the compound whilst in use and then fully locked when leaving the ground.  

· Please note that the 9v9 goals should be stored in the brown container.

· Goals should be wheeled to and from the compound to the pitch by two people (this is a legal requirement).
· Please ensure that all components are safely stored back in the large container after use .ie corner flags.
Goal posts should always be set up in accordance with the goalpost safety instructions given to all managers prior to their first match with Boothstown FC, additional instruction will be given as teams move up to different levels. 
At the beginning of the season each team will be provided with enough net pegs for the size of goalposts they are using. It is the team’s responsibility to look after these and ensure that they have them for each match.
Note: If you have not been given instruction on goalpost safety, please bring this to the attention of a Committee Member. If you have parents regularly helping you with setting up pitches please also ensure that they understand the principles of goal post safety.
Please ensure that all equipment is returned to the correct container as they have different locks and therefore will not always be accessible to you. Unless you are playing at one of our remote venues, there is no reason why any manager should need to remove any match day equipment from Bridgewater Park.
If you have parent helpers who assist you with the setting-up and taking down of the pitches please make sure that they know where to get the equipment from and return it to.

Unfortunately, equipment does go missing from the containers and we would request that whenever possible the container doors are kept shut, even during matches and that the last person to replace equipment back in any of the containers ensures that they are locked before they leave the site.

Most leagues require either the home team or both teams to ring in the match result after the game; you will need to check your league rules in relation to who is responsible for this. 

Note: Don’t forget to also inform the League if your game has been postponed.

Match Balls:
At the beginning of each season the Club will ensure that each team has 2 match quality footballs; please use these, not training balls, when your team is playing matches. They are a better quality than the training balls and will assist your players in developing their skills. However, they are substantially more expensive to provide so please look after them and suggest that they are not used for training.

All footballs, including match balls, become hard and difficult to kick if they are constantly stored at low temperature. So, it’s a good idea to lift your match ball out of the ‘shed’ the night before a match and place it by a radiator …….your team will appreciate it!!!

If you require any new match balls during the season please ask a Committee Member and we will provide them.
Please don’t use your match balls when training on Astroturf pitches, they will get damage very quickly and require replacement after a very short period.
Discipline

On-pitch Discipline:
It is the Team Manager’s responsibility to at all times be in control of the actions and behaviour of both his players and himself/herself before, during and after matches and also to ensure that the Club is not brought into disrepute by anything which may occur.
We would also expect that parents/spectators are also informed of there obligation to behave appropriately at all times during matches.  Each Parent and Member will sign a Code of Conduct and be responsible for their own actions.
Off-pitch Discipline:
The Club expects it’s Team Manager’s to ensure that all parents and spectators associated with their team act in an appropriate manner at all times and do not bring their team or Boothstown FC into disrepute.

Discipline Reporting:
In matches where the League provides a Match Official normal FA sanctions will be applied and referees will issue Red and Yellow cards. If a player or someone connected with your team is reported to the FA by the referee, the club will be sent a ‘charge sheet’ which has to be responded to by the Club with the details of the reported person, this will then be passed on to the player/ manager/ spectator for action i.e. payment of the fine.  This will be done via the FA through the Whole Game System.
Should any of the following incidents occur before, during or after a match:
· A player sent off for Violent Conduct

· A player sent off for using Foul & Abusive Language

· A player sent off for abusing a Match Official

· Any person (player, manager or spectator) reported by the Referee for misconduct

· A mass confrontation resulting in sending off or misconduct

· Your match is abandoned (other than for inclement weather)
You should first report the incident to the Club Secretary and then follow this up with a short written report giving match information and brief details of the incident. Note: This helps the Secretary when reports come through from the County FA.

In accordance with the Club rules, In the event that any player/manager or spectator is subject to disciplinary action by the Football Association, a County Football Association or League or other relevant authority, the Club will not be responsible for the payment of any fines imposed they shall be paid by the person cited in the report.  Any additional costs such as appeal fees will also be the responsibility of the offender, not the Club.
However, under FA Rules any fine that is not paid is then charged to the Club concerned, and therefore, Boothstown FC will suspend any player or manager who is associated with the non-payment of a fine until the Club has notice from the FA that the debt has been cleared.
Red Card offences will incur player suspensions from the FA, when a player is suspended he must not play for Boothstown FC as this can bring about serious sanctions on the Club from the FA.
Note: In some cases players who are suspended for offences committed whilst playing for other teams or during school football may be suspended from all football and therefore not eligible to play for Boothstown FC whilst the suspension is in force.
Discipline of Other Clubs:
If any Boothstown FC team/manager/player or parent is concerned about the behaviour of an opposition club or any opposition club member this should be reported to the Exec. Committee and the Club will take the matter further; individuals should not contact leagues, referees or the FA without consulting the Club first. 
Accidents & Injuries
Any accidents or injuries incurred by any person associated with Boothstown FC should be reported to the Club Secretary as soon as possible after the event and an Accident Report completed, this is a requirement of our insurance underwriters.
The Accident Report Form can be downloaded from the Club website www.boothstownfc.co.uk
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